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Pea Ridge City Council 

Regular Meeting 

October 19, 2021 

 

 

 

The Pea Ridge City Council met in a Regular Meeting on Tuesday, October 19, 2021, at 7:00 

p.m., in the Council Room at the City Hall Administration Building.   

 

Those present were:  Mayor Jackie Crabtree, City Clerk Sandy Button, Council Members Ginger 

Larsen, Merrill White, Steve Guthrie, and Cody Keene.  Also, present was City Attorney Shane 

Perry.   

 

Others present were:  Nathan See,  Lynn Hahn,  Ken Hayes, Nick Larsen, Annette Beard, 

Stephanie Henson, Jared Powell, Karen Sherman, Tony Townsend, Dolores Munyak, Kevin 

Felgenhauer, Michelle Wall, David Welch, Barry Wall and Jason Ingalls.   

  

Mayor Jackie Crabtree called the meeting to order. 

 

Mayor Jackie Crabtree opened the meeting in prayer and led those present in the Pledge of 

Allegiance. 

 

Alderman Keene moved, seconded by Alderman  Guthrie to approve the minutes of  the 

September 21, 2021, Regular Meeting.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger 

Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   

Motion passed. 

 

Alderman Guthrie moved, seconded by Alderman Keene to approve a bill from Superior 

Automotive Group in the amount of $199.65 for an uplift modification to the 2021 Dodge 

Charger purchased 10-12-21.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   

Motion passed. 

 

Alderman Keene,  seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved to introduce Ordinance Number  722 

by title only.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

Mayor Crabtree read Ordinance Number 722 by title only, which is entitled: 

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING PEA RIDGE MUNICIPAL 

CODE SECTION 14.04, TITLED “ZONING ORDINANCE 

ADOPTED”; DECLARING AN EMERGENCY; AND FOR 

OTHER PURPOSES 
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Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the rule requiring the reading of an 

ordinance by title only on three different days be suspended. Mayor Crabtree put the question on 

the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  

Motion passed. 

 

Thereupon Mayor Crabtree declared that at least two-thirds of all members of the council have 

voted in favor of the motion to suspend the rule.  The motion was carried, and the rule 

suspended.  Mayor Crabtree then read the Ordinance by title only. 

 

Alderman White, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the Ordinance be adopted.  The 

question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the 

vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the Emergency Clause be adopted.  

The question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, 

the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

The Mayor thereupon declared the Ordinance and Emergency Clause were adopted and signed 

the Ordinance, which was attested by the City Recorder and sealed with the Seal of the City. 

 

Alderman Keene,  seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved to introduce Ordinance Number  736 

by title only.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

Mayor Crabtree read Ordinance Number 736 by title only, which is entitled: 

 

AN ORDINANCE WAIVING THE REQUIREMENTS OF COMPETITIVE BIDDING; 

DECLARING AN EMERGENCY; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderwoman Larsen, moved that the rule requiring the reading of 

an ordinance by title only on three different days be suspended. Mayor Crabtree put the question 

on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  

Motion passed. 

 

Thereupon Mayor Crabtree declared that at least two-thirds of all members of the council have 

voted in favor of the motion to suspend the rule.  The motion was carried, and the rule 

suspended.  Mayor Crabtree then read the Ordinance by title only. 
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Alderman Guthrie, seconded by Alderman Keene, moved that the Ordinance be adopted.  The 

question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the 

vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the Emergency Clause be adopted.  

The question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, 

the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

The Mayor thereupon declared the Ordinance and Emergency Clause were adopted and signed 

the Ordinance, which was attested by the City Recorder and sealed with the Seal of the City. 

 

Two bids were received for the Peck Road Bridge project as listed below: 

 

 Diamond C Construction, Gentry, AR  $  138,012.71 

 ARCO Excavation, Bentonville, AR   $  147,920.61 

 

Alderman White moved, seconded by Alderman Guthrie to accept the bid from Diamond C 

Construction, Gentry, AR  in the amount of $138,012.71 for the Peck Road Bridge Project.  The 

roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; 

Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   Motion passed. 

 

Alderman Keene moved, seconded by Alderman Guthrie to advertise for bids for the Hazelton 

Road Project.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.   Motion passed. 

 

Alderman Keene,  seconded by Alderman White, moved to introduce Ordinance Number 730 by 

title only.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

Mayor Crabtree read Ordinance Number 730 by title only, which is entitled: 

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING PEA RIDGE MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 14, THE 

OFFICIAL ZONING ATLAS MAP OF PEA RIDGE, ARKANSAS, TO REZONE 

CERTAIN LAND BELONGING TO MARK R. VALDEZ FROM R-2 MEDIUM  

DENSITY TO R-3 HIGH DENSITY. 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the rule requiring the reading of an 

ordinance by title only on three different days be suspended. Mayor Crabtree put the question on 

the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  

Motion passed. 
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Thereupon Mayor Crabtree declared that at least two-thirds of all members of the council have 

voted in favor of the motion to suspend the rule.  The motion was carried, and the rule 

suspended.  Mayor Crabtree then read the Ordinance by title only. 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the Ordinance be adopted.  The 

question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the 

vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted nay; Merrill White voted nay; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; Cody Keene voted aye and Jackie Crabtee voted aye.    

 

The Mayor thereupon declared the Ordinance adopted and signed the Ordinance, which was 

attested by the City Recorder and sealed with the Seal of the City. 

 

Alderman Keene,  seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved to introduce Ordinance Number 734 

by title only.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

Mayor Crabtree read Ordinance Number 734 by title only, which is entitled: 

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING PEA RIDGE MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 14, THE 

OFFICIAL ZONING ATLAS MAP OF PEA RIDGE, ARKANSAS, TO REZONE 

CERTAIN LAND BELONGING TO KEVIN FELGENHAUER FROM RESIDENTIAL 

(R-2SF) TO COMMERCIAL (C-3) 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the rule requiring the reading of an 

ordinance by title only on three different days be suspended. Mayor Crabtree put the question on 

the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  

Motion passed. 

 

Thereupon Mayor Crabtree declared that at least two-thirds of all members of the council have 

voted in favor of the motion to suspend the rule.  The motion was carried, and the rule 

suspended.  Mayor Crabtree then read the Ordinance by title only. 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman Guthrie, moved that the Ordinance be adopted.  The 

question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the 

vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; Cody Keene voted aye; and Jackie Crabtee voted aye.    

 

The Mayor thereupon declared the Ordinance adopted and signed the Ordinance, which was 

attested by the City Recorder and sealed with the Seal of the City. 
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Alderman Guthrie,  seconded by Alderman White, moved to introduce Ordinance Number 735 

by title only.  The roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill 

White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  Motion passed. 

 

Mayor Crabtree read Ordinance Number 735 by title only, which is entitled: 

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING PEA RIDGE MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 14, THE 

OFFICIAL ZONING ATLAS MAP OF PEA RIDGE, ARKANSAS, TO REZONE 

CERTAIN LAND BELONGING TO BARRY AND MECHEL WALL FROM 

AGRICULTURAL (A-1)RESIDENTIAL (R-1) 

 

Alderman White, seconded by Alderman Keene, moved that the rule requiring the reading of an 

ordinance by title only on three different days be suspended. Mayor Crabtree put the question on 

the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen 

voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.  

Motion passed. 

 

Thereupon Mayor Crabtree declared that at least two-thirds of all members of the council have 

voted in favor of the motion to suspend the rule.  The motion was carried, and the rule 

suspended.  Mayor Crabtree then read the Ordinance by title only. 

 

Alderman Keene, seconded by Alderman White, moved that the Ordinance be adopted.  The 

question was put by Mayor Crabtree on the adoption of the motion and the roll being called, the 

vote was as follows:  Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steve Guthrie voted 

aye; and Cody Keene voted aye.    

 

The Mayor thereupon declared the Ordinance adopted and signed the Ordinance, which was 

attested by the City Recorder and sealed with the Seal of the City. 

 

Alderman Guthrie moved, seconded by Alderman Keene, to approve a bill from the Arkansas 

Municipal League for the AML Service Charge in the amount of $40.00 and the Municipal Legal 

Defense Program in the amount of $13,118.00 and the MLDP-CDL employee Drug Testing 

Program in the amount of $1,311.80.  The total amount due for these three services is 

$14,469.80.  The amount last year was $10,586.80.  The roll being called; the vote was as 

follows: Ginger Larsen voted aye; Merrill White voted aye; Steven Guthrie voted aye; and Cody 

Keene voted aye. Motion passed. 

 

Street Supt. Nathan See stated approximately 3,000 people attended the 32nd Annual Mule Jump 

on  Saturday, October 9th.  Supt. See thanked the many volunteers that made this Mule Jump a 

huge success. 

 

The Council set the date of November 5, 2020, at 3:30 p.m. for a Committee of the Whole 

Meeting to discuss the 2021 Budget. 
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Alderman Keene moved, seconded by Alderman Guthrie to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

 

       ______________________________ 

        Jackie Crabtree, Mayor 

 

 

 

________________________________ 

 Sandy Button, City Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


